
  HAPPISBURGH PARISH COUNCIL
MINUTES OF A MEETING OF HAPPISBURGH PARISH COUNCIL 

HELD AT THE WENN EVANS CENTRE ON 13th October 2017 AT 7.30PM

Present:

Cllr Berry (Chairman), Cllr G Siely, Cllr Ritchie, Cllr Burke, Cllr Newall
Jo Beardshaw (Clerk)
15 members of the public
1. To consider apologies for absence.  Cllrs Love, Mole, C Siely and Stockton
2. To receive Declarations of Interest on agenda items.  None
3. To agree the minutes of the meeting of Happisburgh Parish Council held on Monday 11th September and matters arising (for information only).  The minutes were agreed.  
4. Councillor reports
4.1 Chairman’s report.  The Chairman clarified on any prior discussions, and to be very clear with the public, that the Parish Council has NOT agreed to extend the parish council Beach Road car park, but has agreed to look into the options.  He explained that he would be meeting with the landowner to discuss the possibility of buying the land.  He also noted that the idea was that the car park itself could then be one way (but that Beach Road would continue to be two-way traffic).  
The Chairman confirmed that the Happisburgh Manor planning application had been withdrawn and that there is currently a Lawful Development Certificate online for a bed and breakfast application.  The Clerk would research why the Parish Council hadn’t been informed of this LDC.  

The Chairman confirmed that the Vattenfall drop in days were confirmed for 11th November 11am to 5.30pm in Happisburgh and others elsewhere

The Chairman noted that there had been some confusion as to the size of the time and tide bell.  He confirmed that the bell height is 3 metres.  

The Chairman noted that the hedge on Beach Road has been cut, presumably by the owners of Happisburgh Manor

An offer had been made by a drone company to offer footage of Happisburgh.  This would be included in the November agenda

The Chairman thanked Cllr C Siely and his Lifeboat colleagues for the help with the bark on the playground.  The Clerk would write to the Lifeboat Crew to thank them.  The Chairman also thanked Rosemary Munday for her hard work, as ever, on the playspace

4.2 Cllr Burke noted that it would be a benefit to the village to have a dog bin at the Owl Barn Site.  She noted that the Lighthouse had requested this.  The Chairman would contact Cllr Love to ask permission for the Parish Council to put a dog bin on his land

4.3 Cllr Ritchie noted that there was a playing field meeting the following week and that there would be a new treasurer following the resignation of Rita Poll.  

5. Correspondence
5.1 Small business rate relief.  Application sent by Clerk.  Noted
5.2 HMRC.  Can no longer be paid through a Post Office after 15th December.  Noted
5.3 Vattenfall.  Response to request for funding a land agent.  Agreement made with Anna Brookman of Strutt and Parker to represent the Parish Council when / if required.  Noted
6 Adjourn the meeting for public session / comments on planning applications and any other matters

The meeting was adjourned at 8.18 pm
6.1. District and County Councillor reports. Cllr Seward had attended the meeting.  He noted that the Bacton / Walcott Sandscaping Scheme was around £1 million short of the required funds and was looking to obtain funds for the Local Enterprise Partnership.  He noted that the chairman of the EA was in North Norfolk in September to look at the proposal and would be considering a grant.  
Cllr Seward noted that the County Council were looking into how to make savings of around £125 million and that this would undoubtedly have an impact on services.  

The Clerk would speak with Jon Winnett about the mysterious second rural cut of verges, which had never happened in 2017.  The Clerk would also check on the insurance for paying contractors to undertake verge cutting on the Parish Council’s behalf

It was noted that there are rabbits on the playingfield.  After discussion, no Councillors could think of a way to eradicate them
Nicky Debbage and Graham Connolly from NNDC had attended the meeting and the Chairman invited them to speak prior to the start of the meeting.  Nicky firstly updated the Council on the situation with the potential Short Lane site for an Exceptions Housing site.  She confirmed that she had spoken with the Victory Housing Trust and that the site was not being progressed.  She confirmed that it was not definitively closed off as an idea though.

Nicky then explained that she was keen to introduce the idea of a Community Led Exceptions Housing Site.  She explained that The Community Housing Fund is money from central government which is targeted at areas affected by a high proportion of holiday and second homes. North Norfolk District Council is one of the areas in the country with the highest levels of holiday and second homes and has received £2.4 million from the fund. NNDC plans to use this money to support the delivery of Community Led Housing to help counter the impact holiday homes can have on communities.  Nicky went on to explain the idea behind Community Led Housing.  Councillors AGREED that the item could be on the agenda for the following meeting
Cllr Burke declared an interest in as much as her husband is on the Board of the Victory Housing Trust
The meeting was reconvened at 8.40pm

7 Agenda items

7.1. To consider increasing the grass cutting payments to Jeffrey Hales from £300 to £450.  It was confirmed that Jeffrey Hales cuts the playing field and spends around 48 to 56 hours per year cutting the field.  The Parish Council AGREED to increase his pay from £300 per year to £450
7.2. To consider a plan for applying for grants from Vattenfall if the landfall goes ahead in Happisburgh.  It was confirmed that Councillors would need to set out their thoughts and consider this further at a future meeting
7.3. To consider applications for grants:
7.3.1. Happisburgh Primary School.  £400.  Water tray, cooker and outside storage boxes.  AGREED
7.3.2. Chain link fence for allotments to prevent deer walking on to the allotments and eating the produce.  It was agreed that the prices for this were too expensive to progress it
7.3.3. Happisburgh Football Club.  Donation of £400 towards pitch fees.  AGREED.  The Clerk would write the cheque to Happisburgh Recreation Ground and playing field to offset this against their fees
8 Financial Matters.  The Vice Chairman was not in attendance at the meeting
8.1. The following receipts were noted for the period: 
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The following payments were approved and cheques signed as follows:
6.1.1. PC account.  S/O.  Nest.  Clerk Pension August.  £91.71 (paid by Clerk and PC)
6.1.2. PC account.  D/D..  URM.  Glass.  30.09.17.  £19.80 inc £3.30 VAT
6.1.3. PC account.  Chq . 754.  Clerk salary and expenses £483.44
6.1.4. PC account.  Chq. 755.  HMRC.  Post Office Ltd.  September.  £43.40

6.1.5. CP account.  DD.  British Gas.  22.09.17.  £48.11 inc £2.29 VAT
6.1.6. CP account.  DD.  Anglian Water.  £178.38 

6.1.7. CP account.  Chq 300193.  CANCELLED.  

6.1.8. CP account.  Chq 300194.  Roy Cornell.  October work.   £460.35

6.1.9. CP account.  Chq 300195.  CJ Siely and son.  Verge cutting.  £768 inc £128 VAT

6.1.10. CP account.  Chq 300196.  Bark.  Paul Munday Ltd  £740.64 inc £123.44 VAT

10. The following Planning applications were considered:
10.1. PF/17/1552.  Seacroft Farmhouse.  Whimpwell Street.  Retention of biomass boiler outbuilding and associated flue.  Supported 
10.2. PF/17/1513.  Happibatt Cottage, Beach Road.  Erection of single storey dwelling and garage with access to Lighthouse Lane.  The Parish Council offered ‘ No comment’  to this application
11. The following planning decisions were noted: 
11.1. None
12. Items for the Parish News:
12.1. Vattenfall update 
12.2. The Planning process
13. Any other items at the Chairman’s discretion
None
14. Date of next meeting – Monday 13th November in the Wenn Evans Centre, Happisburgh at 7.30pm

The meeting closed at 8.59pm 
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